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Abstract 

Since the beginning of the Syrian Civil War in 2011, approximately five million refugees have 
fled their homeland. By early 2016, Germany had accepted over half a million refugees from 
Syria, while the U.S. had allowed approximately 4000 Syrian refugees to enter. What are the 
factors that explain why are some countries more open to refugees than others? This article 
compares German and U.S. responses to the Syrian refugee crisis, placing the differing 
responses in their historical, cultural, political, and institutional contexts. While acknowledging 
that one explanation is German proximity to Syria, the authors argue that several other factors 
that help explain the gulf between the German and U.S. response to the Syrian refugee crisis. 
One key varaible is the extent to which policy-making is embedded in an international context. 
Given the fact that Germany’s refugee policy is couched within the EU, it is less volatile and 
more likely to reflect international norms. By contrast, U.S. refugee policy is more subject to 
political interests and trends. In addition, the critical juncture literature is applied to explain 
how the U.S. has, after the 9/11/2001 attacks, dramatically altered refugee policy to reflect 
public opinion and public concerns about national security. 
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According to the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR), as of early 2016, 
approximately 13.6 million people have been displaced as a result of the protracted Syrian Civil 
War. Many of those refugees are internally displaced, but approximately 5 million people have 
fled Syria since the conflict began in 2011. Most Syrian refugees are now sheltered in Turkey, 
Lebanon, and Jordan. Among Syrian refugees who arrive in Europe, the largest number are 
finding shelter in Germany; current UNHCR data indicate that about 480,000 people fleeing the 
war in Syria have moved to Germany since 2011. At the same time, the U.S. has “welcomed” 
around 10,000 Syrian refugees. In spite of its history as a nation of immigrants, the United 
States has, in recent years, implemented policies that are not welcoming to refugees or asylum-
seekers. In fact, in the wake of the November 2015 Paris terrorist attacks, 31 of 50 U.S. 
governors said they would oppose accepting Syrian refugees into their states. The Republican 
candidate for the U.S. presidency, Donald Trump, has suggested closing U.S. borders to any 
Muslims. In stark contrast, Germany has exercised a relatively “open door” policy to refugees of 
the conflict in Syria. Garza (2015) notes that Germany planned to take in more refugees in 2016 
than the U.S. accepted in the past decade.  

How are these wide variations in refugee policy best explained? Why is Germany so much more 
open to refugees than the United States? 

An obvious and parsimonious answer would point to the unequal distances from Syria. 
Refugees seeking shelter in the U.S. must cross the Atlantic Ocean while those seeking shelter 
in Europe only have to traverse the Mediterranean. After examining U.S. responses to large-
scale refugee flows in the past, we conclude that proximity is one factor in explaining the gap 
between German and U.S. inflows of Syrian refugees, yet certainly not the only one and 
probably not even the most important. 

Section 2 looks at the literature on comparative refugee policy for answers. We find this 
literature to be more descriptive than theory-driven. What is clear, however, is that refugee 
policy is a most difficult policy area fraught with many unintended consequences. Many 
relevant factors are beyond the reach of a political administration that nevertheless has to 
react in one way or another. As we do not want explain the development of refugee policies in 
general, but only the gap between the number of refugees in Germany and the number of 
refugees in the United States, we propose a very simple model that combines long term, 
intermediate, and short term factors.  

This model, outlined in section 3, is anchored in historical institutionalism and includes 
arguments from the critical juncture literature, thus combining insights from political science 
and sociology. Hypotheses derived from this model are tested comparatively in section 4. This is 
followed by a section in which we discuss whether recent decisions in refugee and asylum 
policies deviate from the predicted patterns and represent a fundamental policy shift. The 
concluding section reflects our findings. 
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1. Proximity and its Limits as an Explanation 

What determines where refugees resettle? The most logical and parsimonious explanation is 
proximity. We take it for granted that refugees prefer wealthy countries with high social 
standards as a destination countries. Lacking resources, refugees logically will choose the 
closest acceptable location to their home country. Proximity is thus a simple starting point for 
explaining the difference between U.S. and German acceptance of Syrian refugees is thus. With 
limited resources, war refugees are likely to seek asylum in the nearest countries that offer 
reasonable security from the epicenter of the conflict. Most refugees of the Syrian conflict who 
travel outside the immediate area are arriving over land via Turkey and Greece, and they do not 
have the resources to undertake a trans-Atlantic journey. The UNHCR reports that 4.8 million 
Syrians have left the country. The vast majority of these people (about 80 percent) are now in 
Lebanon, Turkey, and Jordan. Slightly more than one million Syrian refugees have been 
registered in Europe; of these people, 62 percent are in Germany and Serbia ???PLEASE 
CHECK???.  

Thus, proximity is undoubtedly a factor in explaining the gap between German and U.S. inflows 
of Syrian refugees. Still, proximity alone cannot fully explain the gap. Some European states, 
despite their proximity to the crisis, are housing far fewer refugees. Denmark, Hungary, France, 
Switzerland, and Belgium have all taken in between 10,000 and 15,000 refugees from Syria 
(UNHCR 2015). On the other hand, Canada, as distant and difficult to reach as the United 
States, and has a welcoming stance toward Syrian refugees and, has welcomed more than 
50,000 refugees of the Syrian conflict since 2011. Thus, proximity is not a complete explanation 
of refugee flows. Moreover, the definition of what is “acceptable” and what is “near” seem to 
have changed in recent years. As it has become easier to travel the globe, refugees (especially 
those with more resources) will be just as likely to travel 200 as 2000 miles, if there are strong 
incentives to make the longer voyage. If the U.S. was more welcoming of Syrian refugees, many 
Syrians would try to come to the U.S. This is particularly true for the relatives of the 140,000 
Syrian-Americans already living in the United States. 

Examining the U.S. response to large-scale refugee flows in the past, it is clear that policy varied 
with factors that were much more complex than proximity. We next examine three important 
instances in the past when the American administration faced a refugee crisis: the so-called 
boat-people, the Haitian refugees, and the current dealing with Central American refugees. The 
U.S. response has varied significantly in these cases but the variation was not a result of 
proximity. 

Southeast Asian “Boat People” 
 
The “boat people” of Vietnam refers to the large number of refugees from that region that fled 
during and after the U.S. intervention in Vietnam and Cambodia. Refugees fled from 1965 until 
well after the hostilities ended in 1975. During these years, the U.S. accepted tens of thousands 
of Vietnamese and Cambodian refugees. Early refugees were members of the Vietnamese 
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political elite who were ousted by the communist government. Later, refugees fled radical 
regimes that emerged at the end of the U.S. involvement in Vietnam and with the emergence 
of the Pol Pot regime in Cambodia in 1975. At the 1979 international Geneva Refugee 
Conference, the U.S. joined Canada, France and Australia in agreeing to accept more refugees 
from Southeast Asia in order to reduce pressure on overflowing refugee camps in Laos and 
Thailand.  Vice President Mondale represented the U.S. at the Geneva conference. He 
suggested that the U.S. acceptance of Jewish refugees following World War II set a clear 
precedent for the Carter administration’s decision to welcome large numbers of Southeast 
Asian refugees in the aftermath of the Vietnam conflict. In addition to removing refugees from 
camps, President Carter ordered the Seventh Fleet, operating in the South China Sea, to look 
for and pick up "boat people" who were fleeing Vietnam. The Carter administration also sought 
and received additional funding from Congress to help alleviate the costs of hosting more 
Southeast Asian refugees in the United States. Testifying before a Senate committee, Secretary 
of State Cyrus Vance said: "We are a nation of refugees. Most of us can trace our presence here 
to the turmoil or oppression of another time and another place. Our nation has been 
immeasurably enriched by this continuing process." In all, approximately 1.2 million 
Vietnamese and 200,000 Cambodian refugees entered the U.S. in the years immediately 
following the U.S. withdrawal from Vietnam (Campi 2005; Dalglish 1989). 
 
Haitian Refugees 
 
In the early 1990s, the U.S. again faced the potential of a large-scale influx of refugees. This 
time, large numbers of Haitians were attempting to enter U.S. waters on makeshift boats and 
rafts. Following a military coup d’état in Haiti in 1991, the U.S. Coast Guard rescued a total of 
more than 41,000 refugees who were trying to make their way to the United States. In this 
case, the administration of President George H.W. Bush barred the refugees from entering the 
United States and directed the Coast Guard to transport the refugees to the U.S. naval base at 
Guantanamo Bay. Eventually, the Immigration and Naturalization Service determined that more 
than half of the Haitians were economic migrants, not political refugees. About 20,000 people 
from Haiti were thus deported back to Haiti. Approximately 15,000 Haitians were allowed to 
enter the U.S. as refugees but hundreds of Haitian refugees that tested positive for HIV/AIDs 
were transported to Guantanamo Bay and held at the U.S. base for more than eighteen 
months.  After protests by AIDS and immigration activists, and following a legal decision in the 
refugees’ favor in June 1993, the Haitian refugee camp at Guantanamo was closed. All the 
Haitians who had been housed there were able to come to the United States. In the end, close 
to 16,000 Haitians were allowed to enter as refugees during this time, but they faced a great 
deal of scrutiny and many were housed in Guantanamo for nearly eighteen months. Half of 
those who originally attempted to enter the U.S. as refugees were simply deported back to 
Haiti. Clearly this was more close scrutiny and harsh treatment than the Vietnamese boat 
people had experienced (Gavigan 1997; Zucker and Zucker 1996).  
 
Central Americans and the “Surge” 
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In recent years there have been larger inflows of Central American refugees to the U.S. via 
Mexico. Many of these refugees are attempting to escape violence in the “Northern Triangle” 
region of Central America, including El Salvador, Honduras, and Guatemala. Approximately 
60,000 refugees came to the U.S. from Central American in 2014; most of them were 
unaccompanied minors. Most of these children declared their need for asylum at the Mexico-
U.S. border. Though some of these may be economic migrants seeking jobs in the U.S., a large 
number are leaving their countries of origin to escape crime, violence, and gang activity. 
Organizations such as the Immigration Policy Center reported on the strong relationship 
between gang violence, crime victimization, and migration intents in the Northern Triangle of 
Central America.  
 
There are also many unaccompanied children from Mexico entering the U.S., including 18,754 
in 2013. Most of these Mexican teenagers were promptly returned to Mexico when 
apprehended while the children from El Salvador, Guatemala and Honduras were moved to 
temporary detention centers. President Obama sought support from Congress to cover the 
costs of housing and providing these young people with legal representation, but Congress 
could not agree on a funding allocation (Marcos 2014). Some states have housed the 
approximately 65,000 unaccompanied minors (aged 0-17 years), and some were moved to 
facilities in Texas, Oklahoma, and New Mexico. The American Civil Liberties Union (ACLU) filed a 
brief arguing that these facilities “do not offer services compatible with due process” (Preston 
2015). 
 
The Central American highlights the debate about whether the young people coming to the U.S. 
should be considered “economic migrants” or whether many are more accurately characterized 
as “political refugees.” In spite of the violence in their countries of origin, the U.S. government 
has consistently argued that the vast majority of Mexicans in the U.S. are economic migrants. 
The Immigration and Naturalization Service tries to stem the tide of Central Americans to the 
U.S. by highlighting the risk associated with this migration via its “danger awareness” campaign. 
 
In 2016, the Obama administration was again preparing for a surge of refugees from Central 
America. In April 2016, Reporter Daniel Gonzalez noted that murders in the “Northern Triangle” 
countries totaled more than 17,000 in 2015, up 11% from the year before. Border patrol 
enforcement had increased substantially in early 2016, it was also reported. It is important to 
note that the U.S. response to what Pope Francis has called a “humanitarian tragedy” has been 
to prevent refugees from entering and to deport or detain those who enter the country illegally 
(Burke 2016). 
 
In sum, the U.S. has offered a variety of responses to refugee crises in the recent past. In the 
aftermath of World War II, the U.S. generously permitted European refugees to resettle in 
America. This generosity extended to the Vietnamese and Cambodians who were displaced and 
persecuted in the 1970s during and after the protracted U.S. intervention in Southeast Asia. 
Twenty years later, however, the first Bush administration was not as charitably inclined toward 
refugees from Haiti. The proximity argument would suggest the U.S. would be willing to accept 
Haitian than Vietnamese refugees, but the political climate, administration in power, and the 



6 
 

history of U.S. intervention in the region reversed the proximity argument. With regard to the 
Central American surge, it is clear that proximity to U.S. borders is causing the government to 
crack down on rather than open up to refugees. There have been concerted efforts to detain 
and deport thousands of teenagers who have fled violence in Central America. The Obama 
administration has consistently rejected the notion that many of these teenagers are refugees, 
and they have used intimidation and enforcement to prevent the borders from “leaking.” This is 
clearly related to a political climate in which many Americans feel the U.S. needs to reduce the 
immigrant/refugee flow into the country. Thus we see that, in addition to proximity, a variety of 
factors influence refugee flows. 
 
2. Comparative Refugee Policy and Theory 

The existing literature on comparative refugee policy does not adequately address the factors 
that determine host country refugee policy. Researchers have studied refugee policy from a 
variety of perspectives – historical, ethnographic, and administrative, but these analyses do not 
adequately establish how refugee policy reflects differences among potential host countries’ 
institutions and international obligations. The extant literature offers several different loci of 
analysis, including refugee law (Musalo et al 2011), refugee adaptation, and refugee right of 
return. Tracing the history of fifty years of refugee studies, (Black 2001) notes the development 
of comparative refugee theory has been hampered by the tendency of refugee studies to be 
normative, policy-based, and prescriptive. In addition, Black notes that there is a distinct 
difference between refugee studies and refugee policy studies, and that refugee policies studies 
have a “high degree of policy relevance” (71). With a few exceptions, however, existing studies 
of comparative refugee policy do not adequately consider the root causes of refugee policy, 
including host governments’ domestic and international political constraints. 

Studies of individual refugee movements or individual recipient countries exist, but they fail to 
compare policies made across time or cases. Examples of these more limited studies include 
specific analysis of refugees exiting from Vietnam (Smith 1988; Robinson 1993), Kosovo (Van 
Selm 2000) and Liberia (Outram 1998). These are each case studies of the resettlement of 
refugees of a specific group of refugees in one host country. 

As noted by Black (2001), one important source of information about refugee policy is more 
policy-oriented and normative than analytical or academic (Lesser et al 2015). The intersection 
of policy and analysis is exemplified by refugee studies programs such as the Oxford Refugee 
Studies Centre and the Harvard Immigration and Refugee Clinic (HIRC). In 2013, for example, 
the HIRC provided legal services to refugees and also published a comprehensive report on U.S. 
and Canadian refugee policy. Entitled, “Bordering on Failure: Canada and U.S. Border Policy and 
the Politics of Refugee Exclusion,” this study advances our understanding of how refugee 
policies in these countries violate international law and advance anti-refugee political agendas 
in both countries. However, this study and others like it do not consider the causes of policy 
variation among potential host countries. 
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Bloemraad (2006) examines the differences between Canadian and U.S. refugee and 
immigration policy with an emphasis on how refugees fare once they have arrived in a host 
country. She finds that, in spite of its reputation, the U.S. is far less welcoming than Canada. 
Bloemraad relies on demographic information and interviews with interviews with refugees to 
assess their “differing trajectories” in their adopted homes. She contends that U.S. refugee 
policy is more hostile to asylum-seekers and less supportive of refugees once they are 
admitted. Bloemraad suggests that this partly a function of the poor representation of 
immigrants and refugees in the U.S. Congress, in contrast to the Canadian Parliament.  

Ostrand (2015) provides an analysis of the costs and burden-sharing among four states: the 
United States, United Kingdom, Sweden, and Germany. The author considers the relative 
burden that refugee assistance places on states and suggests methods to move towards more 
equitable cost-sharing. However, Ostrand does not attempt to explain the causes of policy 
variability among these states. Rather, she describes the current policies of the four states and 
provides recommendations for a more equitable and humanitarian approach. She writes, “The 
reasons for the difference in raw numbers among these states is complicated and difficult to 
determine. A range of factors could account for the variance, including political policies and 
objectives, refugee friendly reputations among asylum seekers, family ties, ease of access and 
location, and procedural constraints” (Ostrand 272). 

In a few cases, comparative studies examine how differing governments respond to similar 
refugee challenges, much as we do in this case. Schuster (2000) has included seven countries in 
her comparative analysis of asylum policy in European countries. She considers the extent to 
which national refugee policy is dictated by the EU and its most powerful members. As the 
Dublin Agreement has been renegotiated, EU states are gradually moving toward a more 
unified refugee and asylum policy. However, Schuster demonstrates that states are keenly 
aware that control of refugee flows across borders is essential to their sovereignty. Schuster’s 
argument is that in spite of ideological changes, including the growth of far right parties, 
refugee policy has not undergone significant revision because of EU embeddedness. That 
finding is reinforced in our analysis. 

One notable exception to the paucity of literature developing comparative refugee theory is a 
2016 manuscript that compares refugee policy made in Australia and Italy since the early 1990s. 
Glynn (2016) notes that although Australia and Italy faced similar dilemmas in the handling of 
refugee boat people, their policy choices differed. Glynn argues that the divergence between 
Swedish and Italian responses to the boat people was a result of the differing nature of political 
debate on the issue, the types of strategies introduced, and the effects that policy changes had 
on the refugees. Using an in-depth historical case study of the diverging refugee policies, Glynn 
argues that the two countries’ disparate political values and varying international obligations 
best explain the different approaches taken by Australia and Italy. In fact, there are some 
important parallels with the current Syrian refugee crisis and the contrasting German and U.S. 
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responses. In the case of the boat people, Italy faced constraints and obligations as a result of 
its membership in the EU; we also see this shaping Germany’s policy today. 

In addition to Glynn’s historical approach, some comparative refugee studies take a more 
ethnographic approach. Hamlin (2014) compares the refugee status determination (RSD) 
regimes of three key refugee destinations: the United States, Canada, and Australia. Refugees 
arriving in these host countries have very different experiences, including important differences 
in their likelihood of being designated as refugees. Hamlin’s ethnographic research includes 
fieldwork and in-depth interviews of policy-makers and asylum-seeker advocates in the three 
host countries. She finds that policy differences depend on how insulated administrative 
decision-making is from either political interference or judicial review. Following Hamlin’s lead, 
we are suggesting that U.S. refugee policy is subject to political pressures. However, Hamlin’s 
study is exclusively focused on the administrative state and host country politics. Our study also 
contends that host country policy shifts with the refugees’ country of origin.   

Mathews (2013) considers refugee policy as, “a highly charged political issue.” She 
demonstrates that politicians are, “fanning the flames of xenophobia and racial prejudice” in 
Europe to help build support for anti-immigration policy. Mathews notes that, in 2012, the 
Council of Europe passed a resolution to reduce the possibility refugees being used as political 
pawns during election campaigns. She notes that in Australia and other potential host states, 
“refugees and asylum seekers have come to represent a whole gamut of fears and insecurities 
including threats to cultural identity, threats to immigration control, threats to jobs, and threats 
to nation-state sovereignty.” This research calls attention to the important linkages between 
refugee policy and the domestic political climate. The Council of Europe resolution restricting 
the portrayal of refugees in campaign season in an excellent example of how Germany’s 
adherence to EU policy limits political impact on refugee policy. In the U.S. these limits are not 
in place.  

Like Mathews, Avdan (2014) studies the nexus between asylum policy and host country security 
threats. Avdan evaluates the impact of terrorism on asylum granting among EU and Schengen 
member-states from 1980-2007.  She finds that, in these countries, humanitarian-based asylum 
principles have not been eroded by terrorism and its related security threats. Avdan’s study 
raises important questions for our own analysis. First, does U.S. refugee policy react more to 
terrorism because it is not made within the context of the EU? And second, would a more 
recent analysis have the same results? Does the fact that recent refugees are from Syria impact 
the outcome? These are questions we consider below.  

Taken together, the existing literature on comparative refugee policy provides us with an 
informed yet incomplete picture of how refugee policy reflects domestic and international 
political constraints. Though many studies are contributing to the accumulation of theory, none 
have been comprehensive enough to fully explain the origins of the gap between German and 
U.S. inflows of Syrian refugees during the current crisis. 
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3. A Path-Dependency cum Critical Juncture Model 

I WILL NEED TO ADD MORE REFERENCES 

In the aftermath of World War II, the United Nations High Commissioner on Refugees (UNHCR) 
was created by the UN General Assembly. The mission of the UNHCR is to protect and find 
solutions for refugees. The activities of the UNHCR are guided by the Universal Declaration of 
Human Rights (1948) and the Geneva Conventions (1949). Specifically, Article 14 of the 
Universal Declaration states that, “Everyone has the right to seek and to enjoy in other 
countries asylum from persecution.” The 1951 Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees 
(later amended by the 1967 Refugee Protocol) expands upon Article 14 of the Universal 
Declaration countries, and defines a refugee as, “a person who has a well-founded fear of being 
persecuted for reasons or race, religion, nationality, membership of a particular social group or 
political opinion…” At this time, the UN High Commissioner for Refugees assumed responsibility 
for the protection of refugees worldwide. The Refugee Protocol also protects refugees from 
forcible return to their place of origin or “refoulement.” Both Germany and the U.S. are 
signatories to the 1967 Protocol and, as such, they agree to protect refugees that are on their 
territory. They paid heed to international asylum regulations in quite different ways, however. 

Refugee and asylum policy are not at the center of public attention in normal times. In both 
countries it is institutionally not anchored in the government through an own ministry but dealt 
with through specialized bureaucracies, even though in Germany, the Ministry of Interior, 
Ministry of Justice, and, sometimes, the Foreign Office, share responsibilities. In the U.S., 
Refugee Admissions Program (USRAP) is comprised of joint representatives from three 
government agencies:  the U.S. Citizen and Immigration Service (USCIS) in the Department of 
Homeland Security, the Bureau of Population, Refugees and Migration in the Department of 
State, and the (Office of Refugee Resettlement in the Department of Health and Human 
Services. According to political science approaches (such as the Multiple Streams Approach or 
Punctuated Equilibrium Theory), as well as sociological approaches to public policy (such as 
Institutionalist Approaches or the Sociology of Social Problems), we would expect the 
processing of refugee and asylum applications to follow country-specific rules of the game that 
reflect existing policies and practices. 

This explanation of the national mode of decision making focuses on long-term political factors 
which derive from each country’s history, institutions and practices. With specific regard to 
refugee and asylum policy, we note that there are two particularly important dimensions to 
consider: (a) the baseline policy process of the political systems in question, and (b) the degree 
of international and supranational embeddedness. 

Germany`s political system has been aptly described as a “Policy of the Middle Way” (Schmidt 
2016). Coordinated federalism, the exceptional place of parastatal institutions, a plethora of 
veto-players, a political culture of compromise, and a consensus undergirding party 
competition – all these features support the idea that Germany’s refugee policy with not vary 
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significantly with the onset of the Syrian refugee crisis. In other words, even though the Syrian 
refugee crisis points to important changes in the refugee context, the means of addressing the 
problems do not change. Ultimately, we expect more of the same. 

Two features deserve special mention: Germany’s supranational embeddedness, including its 
pivotal role within the European Union which moreover points to problems of collective action 
within international alliances. This embeddedness in the EU helps to explain Chancellor 
Merkel’s September 2015 decision to open the borders for Syrian refugees. Moreover the 
strong enshrinement of human rights in the constitution, partly as a consequence of the Nazi 
past, together with the legal tradition of the code law and an extensive system of 
administrative court jurisdiction, gives any refugee, once in Germany, many opportunities to 
seek legal remedy against possible deportation. Thus, refugee policy made in Germany strongly 
reflects its history, its legal traditions, and its institutional embeddedness in the EU. 

In contrast to Germany’s “semi-sovereignty” in the sense of muting the force of ideological 
conflict through enforced coordination among various political agents (Green/Paterson 2005), 
U.S. refugee policy reflects a very different political and institutional climate. First and 
foremost, U.S. policy is not embedded in a supranational institutional body with any 
comparability to the EU. Thus the U.S. is freer to act without regard for the potential limitations 
of critical alliance partners. Second, U.S. is characterized by a much lesser degree of 
coordination among various political institutions and agents, with power shared among 
multiple branches, levels, and agencies. Third, with reference to foreign policy, public 
knowledge is weak and thus relatively easily influenced by elites and interest groups. Finally, 
the U.S. system is characterized by a winner-take-all political system that focuses attention on 
specific political candidates and reduces party influence and coherency. Taken together, this 
system is subject to wider degrees of policy fluctuation in response to events, interests, and 
individual politicians. Such a system will not facilitate incremental change, but instead 
stimulates intermittent recurrences of accelerated change and political gridlock.   

In a nutshell, the baseline policy process is incremental in the German case, and more volatile in 
the U.S. case. The degree of embeddedness in high in the German, and low in the U.S. case 
(figure 1). 

 

Figure 1 

  Embeddedness 
  low high 
Policy 
process 

Incremental  Germany 
volatile USA  
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Several hypothesis derive from this model: 

 
H1: The number of accepted refugees is more volatile in the U.S. than in Germany. 

H2: Legal entitlements for refugees are stronger in Germany than in the U.S. 

This hypothesis will be tested in the next section. But what about U.S.´ ungenerous reaction to 
international calls to take in more Syrian refugees and Merkel’s September 2015 decision to 
open Germany’s border? Is Germany’s intake of Syrian refugees still an outcome of its strong 
path-dependency even in the face of exogenous shocks and a changing intentional context? We 
will discuss in section 5 whether these reactions be described as a “critical juncture.” 

 

4. Contemporary Refugee Policy Evolution 

In the following section, we present important milestones in the development of refugee policy 
in our two country cases with a particular focus on their reactions to the unfolding Syrian 
refugee crisis. Do their responses fit our model?  

4.1. Germany 

Postwar Germany had several immigration waves: the large flow of German expellees and 
refugees at the end and following World War II, people resettling from East Germany until the 
building of the wall, the recruitment of guest workers after 1955, the influx of ethnic Germans 
from Eastern Europe reaching a peak in 1990, significant numbers asylum seekers since the 
1980 and immigrants from EU countries since the eastern enlargement and accelerating in the 
aftermath of the financial and Euro crisis.  

From all the contracts on worker recruitment, the agreement with Turkey was the most 
consequential. From the very beginning German officials were keen to avoid permanent 
immigration. The idea was that after a two- or three-year stay the “guest workers” would 
return to their home countries to be substituted by fellow workers. Actually we know that most 
“guest workers” did share the expectation that their migration would only be temporary. This 
expectation did not materialize. One factor were interventions by the employer’s organization 
who found it unpractical to send productive workers home after they had been trained and 
replace them with new worker who would have to be trained anew. But there is another reason 
which becomes clear if we compare the German to the Swiss situation. Switzerland did indeed 
send foreign worker forcefully back to their original countries (Schmid 1995) whereas Germany 
planned but never implemented an obligatory mechanism for ensuring the consistent rotation 
of foreign workers. In in line with our model it can be argued that compulsory rotation could 
not have been reconciled with West Germany's post-war identity as a liberal democracy, 
supportive of human rights and the rule of the law (Triadafilopoulos & Schönwälder 2006).  
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The economy crisis of 1973/74 brought the recruitment system to a halt. This recruitment stop 
is a perfect example of contra-intentional consequences of a policy. Meant to reducing the 
proportion of the foreign workforce it actually increased the foreign population. As non-EU 
workers were afraid to be denied re-entry into Germany upon their going-back, they decided to 
stay in Germany, at least until it was feasible again to commute back and forth. As a 
consequence the urge to bring in their families grew. As German constitutional law places a 
high premium on the integrity of the family, “guest worker”, could not be deprived of their right 
of family reunion. As a result, family reunion took the place of worker immigration and 
permanent immigration was consolidated. It became clear that major parts of the former guest 
workers and their descendants were going to stay. Still, many immigrants remained mentally 
undecided to commit their plans to a future to Germany. Neither was the public ready to 
accept Germany as multicultural society even as at the beginning of the 90s it was by far the 
most sought after country for immigration in the industrialized world, a situation it was 
mentally not prepared for. 

The political transformation in Eastern Europe and the break-down of the Soviet Union 
suddenly allowed ethnic Germans to leave in huge numbers. Upon their arrival in Germany they 
immediately could claim German citizenship and certain other rights.  Another stream 
immigration was war refugees from Iran, Lebanon and the former Yugoslavia countries. The 
nineties saw an increase in the vote for right-wing parties and an outburst of violence against 
asylum seekers. Because of its Nazi past, when German refugees fleeing Hitler were turned 
away from many borders, democratic, Germany had the most liberal Asylum law in the world. It 
was even part of the constitution. Any migrant could claim asylum thereby triggering a lengthy 
legal process. Even if turned down, he or she was in most cases not sent back. This law was 
made to deal with individual cases, not with the sudden increase of applications from a few 
thousands to almost half a million in 1992. It was not before 1993, when the two largest 
parties, the conservative Christian Democratic Union and the Social Democratic Party, agreed 
on reforming the asylum law, the situation began to calm down. The reform reversed the 
former liberal law into making it almost impossible to claim asylum in Germany. The new Safe 
Third State Principle precluded the recourse to the right of asylum in the case of applicants 
arriving from safe third states which obviously included all neighboring of Germany. They two 
parties also put a lid on claims of ethnic Germans in Eastern Europe to immigrate to Germany. 

This constitutional change in addition with the Dublin Regulation of the European Union did put 
Germany in comfortable position for quite some time. The Dublin system was agreed upon in 
1990 and came into force on 1 September 1997. It determines the EU Member State as 
responsible to examine an application of asylum seekers seeking international protection under 
the Geneva Convention in which the asylum seeker first applies for asylum. The problem of the 
Dublin system became obvious, however, when the coastline EU countries were increasingly 
overburdened by asylum applications while the other EU countries are unwilling to burden 
share. With an increasingly violent Syrian civil war and deteriorating humanitarian conditions in 
the neighboring countries, a growing numbers of refugees crossed into the EU. The number of 
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asylum seekers began to rise again, slowly first, and then exponential (Figure 2). Despite Dublin 
obligations, the EU frontier members and the Balkan countries were more than willing to either 
assist the refugees in their passage to their exit point or at least look the other way. It became 
obvious that Dublin was no longer stopping refugees coming to Germany. In 2015 Germany 
became the EU country with the largest number of applications in numbers though not in 
proportion (Figure 3). The numbers of refugees that made across the then open border (see 
section 5) into Germany was much higher than the number of asylum application that could be 
handled creating a huge backlog. 

Figure 2: Annual comparison of first-time applications for asylum in Germany (2012 - March 
2016) 

 
Source: Asylgeschäftsstatistik für den Monat April 2016 

Figure 3: Application for asylum in selected EU countries on 2105 (in thousand) 
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Source: Own compilation from EU statistics, selected countries only 

Figure 4: Asylum seekers in Germany (in thousands, 2013-July 2016) 

 
Source: Own compilation from BAMF statistics 
Note: The easy-system includes possible double counts 
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We take it for granted that Germany as wealthy and as a country with high social standards is a 
favorite destination country for refugees.  According to our argument of continuation and 
incremental change, the country’s reaction is expected to be akin to the one when asylum 
numbers climaxed for the first time in the 1990s even though the number numbers of refugees 
was even higher in 2015. The constitutional change in the asylum was of no help to bring down 
the number refugees entitled to protection. Even if, after a lengthy legal procedure, the right to 
political asylum was denied, the applicant could be entitled to a refugee status according to the 
Geneva Convention. And even if not qualified as a refugee, the status of subsidiary protection 
can be awarded if the applicant is deemed to face the risk of serious harm in the country of 
origin. There are several EU Directives that spell out such risks, and, contrary to a widespread 
view, EU co-operation on asylum matters has actually led to a rise in the legal standards 
applicable to asylum-seekers and refugees (Kaunertn & Léonard, 2012). Finally, both the Safe 
Third State Principle Article of the 1993 amended asylum article and the Dublin principle on the 
EU Member State responsible for examining an asylum application proved either to be 
unenforceable or haven been struck down by courts. Ruling by German courts have banned 
authorities to send back refugees back to a EU member country like Hungary on the grounds 
that this policy does not meet minimum EU asylum standards. The European Court of Justice 
ruled that refugees should not be returned to the Greek authorities because they would face 
the risk of degrading treatment. This has to lead migrations experts to the conclusion that it 
may be hard to get to Germany, but once in, deportation is very unlikely (Luft, 2016). 

4.2. U.S. 

In contrast to German refugee policy, U.S. policy is more volatile and less embedded in 
international institutional norms. The willingness to welcome refugees seems to vary with the 
country of origin and the political climate in the U.S. For example, during the years immediately 
after World War II, the U.S. demonstrated sympathy toward European refugees who were seen 
as fleeing persecution and “desirable.” In 1948 and 1953, the U.S. passed legislation that 
permitted the admission of more than 400,000 refugees displaced by the war (Rothman 2015). 
However, the U.S. did not sign the 1951 United Nations Refugee Convention and U.S. refugee 
policy clearly discriminated against people from Asia or Africa at that time. By the 1960s, 
however, U.S. refugee policy reflected evolving political attitudes and the growing public 
opinion against racial discrimination. In 1965, the U.S. passed the 1965 Hart-Celler Act, 
removing quotas that favored Europeans over Asian and African migrants and refugees 
(Congressional Digest 2016).  

In the aftermath of the Vietnam War, U.S. refugee policy again responded to changing domestic 
political trends. Following public opinion and collective guilt for the extended intervention in 
Vietnam, the U.S. affirmed its commitment to welcome the South Asian boat people in large 
numbers. Bellinger (2000) documents the evolution of U.S. refugee policy to accommodate 
large numbers of refugees from both the Korean and Vietnam conflicts.  
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 In 1980, the U.S. passed the U.S. Refugee Act, providing legal adherence to the Geneva 
Protocol for Refugees. The Refugee Act specifies that any noncitizen who is physically present in 
the country or at a port of entry to the U.S. may apply for asylum by informing an inspection 
officer that he or she is fleeing persecution or seeking refuge. The individual is then referred to 
an asylum officer for a “credible fear interview” to ascertain whether he or she has a realistic 
fear of persecution. During the interview, an asylum officer determines whether the applicant 
meets the definition of a refugee. If the claim is denied the individual is subject to removal or 
detention. A Board of Immigration Appeals is also established by the 1980 Act.  

While the 1980 Refugee Act seems to adhere to international standards, there are also aspects 
of the legislation that enable U.S. political interests to undermine international law. For 
instance, the act establishes the practice of fixing a number of refugees that will be allowed into 
the country each year. Each year the U.S. president is required to send to Congress a request 
for their approval of this “refugee ceiling.” As its name suggests, this number sets the maximum 
number of refugees that the U.S. will admit during the following fiscal year. The target number 
is the subject of substantial lobbying by interest groups who support and oppose refugee and 
immigrant populations that attempt to enter the country. It is important to note that the notion 
of a “refugee ceiling” contradicts the right of asylum specified by the 1967 Refugee Protocol 
(which the U.S. signed). The contradiction between the international law and the existing 
“refugee ceiling” is significant since the number of people trying to enter the U.S. far exceeds 
the refugee ceiling every year. In contrast to Germany, the U.S. provides itself with the ability to 
regularly set refugee limits in keeping with domestic political conditions. Waibsnaider (2006) 
demonstrates that the U.S. refugee admissions program consistently reflects national self-
interest and contradicts the international objectives of the 1980 Refugee Act and 1967 UN 
Protocol on the Status of Refugees. 

Historical data from the State Department Refugee Processing Center indicate that the annual 
number of refugees processed varies substantially, as does their country or region of origin. As 
a result of the lifting of restrictions against non-European immigrants, a large-scale inflow of 
refugees from Southeast Asia accompanied the Vietnam War. From 1980-1995, the “refugee 
ceiling” averaged around 100,000 refugees per year. This ceiling was met primarily by admitting 
people who faced violence and persecution in Vietnam and Cambodia. In totally about 800,000 
Vietnamese and Cambodia refugees came to the U.S. during this period (Rosenthal 2015). 
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During the period immediately following the break-up of the Soviet Union (1995-2000), the 
largest number of refugees admitted to the U.S. were from former Soviet states. During this 
period, the “refugee ceiling” averaged about 90,000 per year.  
 
Political attitudes toward refugees shifted dramatically in the aftermath of the 9/11/2001 
terrorist attacks in the United States. In the first year after these attacks, the U.S. processed 
only 26,000 refugee applications. As further evidence of U.S. volatility on refugee issues, the 
U.S. passed the USA Patriot Act in late 2001. This legislation amended U.S. immigration and 
refugee policy to broaden the categories of people who are ineligible for admission or 
deportable as part of the general anti-terrorist measures. Since 2008, the refugee ceiling has 
averaged 75,000 each year. The largest number of refugees have entered the U.S. from South 
Asia and the Near East. UNHCR and U.S. data indicate that in the past decade, the largest 
number of refugees in the past decade have come to the U.S. from Burma, Iraq, Democratic 
Republic of Congo, and Somalia. 
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Many people attempt to enter the U.S. every year without proper documentation. When they 
arrive at a border or airport checkpoint without preapproval for asylum, refugees will have one 
of three things occur. First, they may be able to enter illegally across the long and porous U.S. 
borders with Canada and Mexico.  Second, they can be deported immediately from the point of 
entry back to their point of origin. Or third, they can be transferred to a U.S. detention center. 
The vast majority of non-Americans in the U.S. today are illegal immigrants who entered 
through the border with Mexico. The majority of these 11.3 million illegal immigrants in the 
U.S. are not considered to qualify for refugee status and are considered “economic migrants.” 
The division between political refugees and economic migrants, however, is not always clear, 
and some critics charge the U.S. government with overstating this distinction to reduce the 
number of people allowed in to the country (Renwick, 2015). Certainly the distinction between 
economic and political migration is imprecise, and many migrants are fleeing both political 
turmoil and lack of economic opportunity. 
 
As noted earlier, refugees and asylum seekers who are not accepted into the U.S. are either 
deported to their country of origin or held in detention centers. In 2003, the U.S. Immigration 
and Customs Enforcement agency (ICE) was created under the Department of Homeland 
Security. ICE enforces the United States’ immigration laws, uses investigative techniques to 
apprehend and detain those suspected of violating them, and then deports or retains many of 
these individuals. According to the Global Detention Project, the United States annually expels 
between 600,000 and 700,000 individuals. Others are transferred to detention centers. The 
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Global Detention Project reports that the U.S. possesses the largest immigration 
detention system in the world with more than 30,000 individuals (refugees and illegal 
immigrants) currently held at fifteen detention centers, in state and local jails, in juvenile 
detention centers, and in shelters. It is not clear what percent of the detained and expelled 
would qualify for refugee status, but experts agree that many would under more qualify if the 
refugee ceiling were not strictly enforced. Also worth noting is the fact that many detention 
centers are run by for-profit organizations under contract with the U.S. government. The largest 
detention centers are owned and operated by the Corrections Corporation of America, a 
private company with revenue that exceed $1.7 billion in 2012 (Frontline). Human rights 
organizations criticize the policy of housing immigrants and refugees in these detention centers. 
In its 2009 publication “Jailed without Justice,” Amnesty International notes that detention 
centers are occupied by, “asylum seekers, torture survivors, victims of human trafficking, 
longtime lawful permanent residents, and the parents of US citizen children.” In spite of this 
report, the ICE detention centers continue to incarcerate migrants and refugees who arrive in 
the U.S. without proper documentation. 

 

5. Critical Junctures? 

 

5.1. Germany’s open borders policy 

We have described the German political system as favoring incremental policy change. This 
does not preclude rapid policy change under all circumstances (Rüb, 2014). The dramatic 
decisions of late August and early September 2015, when Germany promised to shelter an 
unlimited number of war refugees, have been described as a policy shift that changed German 
history (Spiegel Staff, 2016). Does this chain of events qualify as a critical juncture (cf. Capoccia, 
2015)? And does it matter if it would? 

We have seen that the numbers of refugee arriving in Germany were already picking up 2014. 
The Dublin rules had ceased to shield form the brunt of the refugee crisis.  But the most 
dramatic events unfolded in August 2015 as more and more refugees stranded the Budapest 
Keleti train station when Hungarian authorities, in compliance with the Dublin rules, prevented 
them from moving on to Germany and other countries to the west. The Hungarian government, 
was harshly criticized, by Germany and Austria in particular, for its treatment of the refugees, 
even more so after it began building a fence to close the Balkan route. Finally, the German 
government announced that it would deal with Syrian asylum applications regardless of where 
the migrants first arrived in the EU. In a tweet sent on August 25 the Federal Office for 
Migration and Refugees (BAMF) confirmed, "We are at present largely no longer enforcing 
Dublin procedures for Syrian citizens." From that moment on, a Serbian border police officer 
recalled, all refugees were Syrians (Spiegel Staff 2015). In a press conference August, 31 2015 
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chancellor Merkel announced that Germany would rise to the challenge of the unprecedented 
numbers of refugees ("We can do it"). When Hungary announced to dispatch the refugees by 
bus and train to the Austrian border on September 3rd, chancellor Merkel and Austrian 
Chancellor Faymann agreed to allow the entry. The Balkan Route was completely open. From 
now on, until the partial closure of Balkan route took hold in March 2016, every day 6,000 to 
8,000 refugees came to Germany. 

The suspension of Dublin was justified on humanitarian grounds. Interestingly enough it was 
called “exceptional”, and not as “one-time”. In comparison to the financial crisis, when the 
Merkel government carefully minced its words in order not to unsettle “the markets”, it did not 
pay as much attention to choice of words. This is obviously not say that contradictory 
statements from the German government triggered the flood of refugees arriving in Europe. It 
is equiprobable not reasonable to assume that refuges do not react to such statements. There 
are many speculation what was driving Merkel’s decisions to maintain the open door policy. 
Meanwhile we have a clearer, even if far from complete picture provided by journalistic 
reconstructions of the decision-making processes around September 13, when the German 
government decided not to close the border with Austria (Spiegel Staff, 2016; Blume et al., 
2016; Löwenstein/Lohse, 2016). What the minutes demonstrate in the first place is extreme 
time pressure. Pressure from the Hungarian government, live media pictures of the plights of 
the stranded refugees, refugees on the march along a Hungarian highway threating to storm 
the Austrian border and holding pictures of Angela Merkel coalesced into a crisis situation. This 
is well captured by the Multiple Streams Approach under the rubric of “problem stream” (cf. 
Zahariadis, 2014: 32f.). According to this approach, two other streams need to be present to 
opening up a window of opportunity for policy entrepreneurs, the policy and the politics stream 
(for a German case study see Zohlnhöfer, 2016). 

The “national mood” as an important part of the politics stream (Kingdon, 1995: 145-64) 
certainly was favorable. In comparison to the 1990s when the refugee numbers had peaked 
before, Germany’s climate for immigrants had become much more welcoming. After decades of 
crucial non-decisions and the contra-factual emphasis on Germany not being an immigration 
country, political debate and public sentiment began to change. This was accompanied by 
legislation through which residence criteria replaced preferential treatment for German 
ethnicity (Green 2013). At the high points of the welcome-culture refugees were greeted with 
cheers, food, and toys on their arrival In Germany. Media coverage contributed to the narrative 
of the Willkommenskultur (welcome culture). Even the important conservative tabloid Bild 
vividly supported Merkel’s course of action. As a matter of fact, a recent study seems to 
indicate a complaisant media coverage up to late 2015 (Scheer, 2016), later contributing to 
allegations of a "Lügenpresse" (press liars) of right-wing and far-right groups. The empathically 
pro-refugee public mood could not sustain. One turning point were the mass sex attacks on 
New Year's 2016 in Cologne and other cities when the majority of suspects were of Algerian, 
Tunisian or Moroccan descent. But even in March 2016, a clear majority favored admitting 
refugees and those fleeing political persecution (Gerhards et al., 2016). 
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What about the policy stream consisting of various viable problem “solutions” involving major 
policy change? While there is obviously no single “solution” to the refugee crisis, a dearth of 
preparation for different policy reactions seems to show in the Minutes of the Merkel 
administration as uncovered by journalists (Spiegel Staff, 2016; Blume et al., 2016; 
Löwenstein/Lohse, 2016). Biding time and ducking the issue is quite understandable as refugee 
policy is hardly a wining issue. But already by May 2015, the flow of refugees had become so 
large that the federal police were no longer able to take all 10 fingerprints from each refugee. 
Many were entering the country, without the authorities knowing who they were or where 
they were going. If sending back the refugees according to the Dublin procedures was not a 
viable options, imposing strict border controls was one option to think through. The Federal 
Police may have been not in a position to entirely close the boarder but the effort would have 
helped to seriously slowed down the flow of migrants into northern Europe as later 
demonstrated by the closing of key routes by a number Balkan states. This could have 
accompanied by an air bridge into war refugee camps. Such an air bridge would have thwarted 
human trafficking and allow for a prior examination of the applicants. 

Closing the border was not considered because of three reason. First, having strict border 
controls was feared to deliver a blow to the Schengen agreement of a single external border 
which is a cornerstone of EU integration. The Schengen rules, however, permit border controls 
in certain instances. Second, border restrictions would trigger a domino effect to jeopardize a 
country like Greece that had been saved, for the time being, from the brink of bankruptcy. This 
happened later anyway when, in fully reversing earlier positions, Austria started to building 
fences. Third, and perhaps most importantly, it was feared that refugees at a fence or in 
confrontation with German border police world produced media footages no one would have 
been able to bear. 

It seems that the Chancellor Merkel was betting on intra-European solidarity and a common 
asylum and refugee policy in the long run. This was far from being a sure bet from the outset. 
Several EU plans to redistribute refugees had failed already. In contrast to the Euro crisis, in 
which financial emergencies pushed governments to a common response despite their initial 
resistance, European leaders have less incentive to spread the burden of refugees more evenly 
across the bloc. While Germany was in strong position during the debt crisis, this time the less 
wealthy EU countries may think to be better off alone rebuffing what they perceive as 
Germany’s moral lecturing. Germany’s bilateral decision of September helped the Eastern EU 
countries to shirk the burden sharing by portraying asylum seeking as German problem. 

It was not before October when a practical plan regarding Schengen's external border 
protection was presented to the public. This plan, called the Merkel-Plan, in March 2016 turned 
into controversial EU-Turkey Agreement to curb irregular migration from Turkey to the EU, was 
not even developed within the Merkel administration but came from Austrian Sociologist 
Gerald Knaus from the small Brussel think-tank ESI (Lau, 2106). Mrs. Merkel personally 
negotiated this deal with Turkish President Erdoğan. It involves a one-for-one swap: a Syrian in 
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Greece will be sent to Turkey in exchange for a Syrian in Turkey who qualifies for asylum 
somewhere in Europe. Together with the, more significant, closure of the so-called o-called 
Balkan Route across Eastern Europe, it contributed to the fall in arrivals of refugee. 

In a nutshell, we do not see Germany’s maintaining its open door policy in September 2015 as a 
fundamental policy change. Consistent with our argument, the decision to keep Germany's 
borders open was seen as the only way to keep the European Union together. It was thought to 
buy time to work on a plan for a European solution to reduce the number of refugees flowing 
into Europe. If Germany history should have been changed on those early summer days in 
2015, it will not because of an orchestrated policy change, but because of expectations 
disappointed and consequences not intended.  The European Union is more in disarray then 
before and the rising of the right-wing populist party Alternative for Germany (AfD) is 
threatening to alter the German party system for sure. Not to speak of the dropping popularity 
figures of the chancellor herself.  

 

5.2 Current U.S. Syrian Refugee Policy 
 
As of August 2016, the protracted conflict in Syrian has caused approximately 5 million Syrians 
to seek asylum outside their country of origin. Only a tiny fraction of that number have thus far 
been permitted to enter the U.S. According to the Migration Policy Institute, between 2011 and 
2016, the U.S. resettled approximately 10,000 Syrians refugees into 36 U.S. states. In 
September 2015, President Obama proposed increasing the U.S. refugee ceiling to 85,000 for 
year to follow. This proposal was met with substantial partisan criticism. The most salient 
source of reproach is from anti-immigration groups which fear that terrorists could infiltrate the 
refugees. The rancor surrounding this issue has been exacerbated by the 2016 election season 
as Donald Trump has repeatedly attempted to link Syrian refugees to terrorism. This notion that 
was especially influential among his poorly educated and nationalist/racist following. 
 
What explains negative attitudes toward Syrian refugees? First, and foremost, the 9/11/2001 
terrorist attacks in the U.S. created a climate of anxiety towards people from predominantly 
Muslim countries. With a very poor understanding of the geography and culture of the Middle 
East and South Asia, many Americans are ignorant of the relationship between the 9/11 
attacks, the Islamic State (IS), and the wars in Iraq, Afghanistan, and Syria. Understanding that 
the 9/11 attacks were carried out by immigrants from the Islamic world, many Americans are 
worried about populations flows of any Muslims into the U.S. They fail to understand that many 
Syrian refugees are themselves fleeing IS terrorism in Syria. 
 
Thus, 9/11 represents a “critical juncture” in the history of U.S. refugee policy. The attacks 
created a turning point in attitudes towards refugees. It is important to note that U.S. attitudes 
toward refugees vary with their point of origin. While the U.S. was historically open to refugees 
from Eastern Europe and Southeast Asia, the many people in the U.S. are now very suspicious 
of any Middle Eastern peoples in the U.S. Clearly, negative attitudes toward Syrian refugees 
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seem to reflect the fact that they are from the Middle East and, for the most part, Muslim. 
Recent polling indicates a relatively negative attitude towards Syrians, but not toward 
unidentified refugees. A November 2015 NBC News poll found that 56% of Americans 
disapproved of increasing the number of Syrian refugees allowed to enter the United States. 
Respondents were sharply divided along party lines with 81% of Republicans and 31% of 
Democrats disapproving of increasing the numbers of Syrian refugees allowed into the U.S. 
(Kopicki et al 2015). This anti-refugee sentiment is clearly related to Syria as a country of origin, 
however.  In an April 2016 poll commissioned by Amnesty International and conducted by 
GlobeScan, 63% of Americans said the U.S. government should do more to help refugees and 
just 22% of Americans said the U.S. should refuse refugees entry into the country. This poll used 
the generic word “refugees” and did not identify the home country. Islamophobia and fear of 
Syrian immigrants is demonstrated by the fact that when the refugees are not identified as 
Syrian, they are more acceptable to Americans. 
 
Although Americans were much more positively disposed to refugees in this poll in which the 
home country is not specified, the response of Germans in the same poll was even more 
positive. Almost all Germans (96%) said they would accept more refugees into their country and 
76% wanted their governments to do more to help refugees. Using this data, Amnesty 
International has created a “Refugees Welcome Index” score for each of the 27 countries where 
data was gathered. Germany had the second highest score (84) and the U.S. was ninth (60). 
Thus this poll demonstrates that both while populations of both states are positively 
predisposed to help non-specific refugees, and that Germany is clearly more welcoming 
(Amnesty International 2016). 
 
There is evidence that two important characteristics of Syrian refugees make them particularly 
unappealing to Americans. After 9/11/2001, many U.S. citizens started to associate Islam and 
Middle Eastern countries with terrorism. Of course, the refugees fleeing Syria are innocent 
victims of war and terror themselves, but swaths of population in the U.S. believe that allowing 
Syrians into the country will increase the risk of a terrorist attack. The World Values Survey 
(Wave 6, 2010-2014) indicates that Americans are much more worried about terrorist attacks 
Germans are. The data indicates the 53% of Americans but only 25% of Germans say the worry 
about a terrorist attack “very much” or “a great deal.” Since the 9/11/2001 attacks, U.S. 
mainstream media attention and government pronouncements about the Global War on Terror 
have created these associations among the general public.  
 
Prejudice against Islam is prominent in U.S. culture. For some Americans, Syrian refugees are 
immediately suspect simply because of their religious affiliation. Recent Gallup polls 
demonstrating the degree to which anti-Muslim attitudes characterize thinking in a number of 
western countries. Comparing data from Germany and the U.S., we find stronger anti-Muslim 
sentiment in the U.S., across every measure and poll reported. For example, a 2011 poll reports 
that among Muslim respondents, 34% say Germans do not respect Muslims and 52% say 
Americans do not respect Muslims. Polling Americans, the Gallup (2016) results indicate 
significant U.S. prejudice toward Muslims and recognize it among other Americans as well. 
Political pronouncements among prominent U.S. leaders have contributed to these 
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impressions. In September 2015, three Republican members of Congress wrote to National 
Security Advisor Susan Rice warning of security risks from letting in Syrian refugees. “The 
resettlement of such a high number of Syrian refugees raises serious national security concerns,” 
they wrote. “We are concerned about the possibility of groups like the Islamic State of Iraq and 
Syria (ISIS) exploiting the refugee resettlement process to mask the deployment of operatives 
into the West.” 
 
When IS-affiliated terrorists killed 130 people in Paris in coordinated attacks on November 13, 
2015, a tidal wave of anti-immigrant, anti-Islamic sentiment was released in the U.S. Public 
opinion was affected and politicians took the opportunity to connect the disaster in Paris with 
the President’s plan to allow Syrian refugees into the country. Three days after the attacks, 
Berman (2015) wrote in The Atlantic that, “The rapidly-escalating political fight over resettling 
Syrian refugees has already reached the halls of Congress, where senior Republicans want to … 
force President Obama’s hand.” GOP leadership held up all government funding as a means to 
prevent the President’s plan to welcome just 10,000 Syrian refugees into the U.S. At the state 
level, 31 governors issued statements that they would take no refugees from Syria in their 
states. Other politicians, including Donald Trump, suggested that the U.S. begin to accept only 
Christian refugees from Syria. However, President Obama argued that a “religious test” for 
refugees was “shameful” (Fantz and Brumfeld 2015). Ted Cruz and Marco Rubio, Republican 
presidential candidates in 2016, also openly opposed immigration, despite the fact that they 
both are children of immigrants from Cuba.1 

As with other policy outcomes, refugee policy in the United States reflects the institutional 
context in which it is made. U.S. policy is made today in a deeply polarized two-party political 
system. Thus, each party is repeatedly attacking one another’s initiatives. In addition and in 
contrast to Germany’s parliamentary system, the U.S. president is not necessarily the same 
party that controls one or both houses of Congress. The 2014 elections gave Republicans 
control of both the Senate (54-46) and the House of Representatives (247-188). In this 
situation, policy-making becomes more contentious and more incoherent. Nearly any policy 
initiative from President Obama is met with opposition from the Republican-dominated 
Congress, and opening the U.S. to additional Syrian refugees is no exception. Thus, the 
institutional structures contribute to policy differences. 

Finally, the placement of immigrant and refugee policy within the U.S. Department of 
Homeland Security (DHS) is also important. Following the shock of September 11, 2001, the U.S. 
established this new cabinet level agency in 2002 to focus on keeping U.S. borders secure. 
According to its mission statement, the core purposes of the DHS are to “prevent terrorism and 
enhance security” and “to secure and manage our borders.” The over-arching emphasis of DHS 
                                                            
1 Although security concerns are natural, it is important to note that Syrian refugees are thoroughly vetted by both 
the United Nations and the U.S. before they are allowed to enter the U.S. for resettlement. The asylum process is 
lengthy and cumbersome. If a terrorist wanted to enter the U.S. and precipitate an attack, applying for asylum and 
waiting for resettlement would not be the chosen route. 
 

http://homeland.house.gov/sites/homeland.house.gov/files/documents/pdf/01-28-15-WH-Syrian-Refugees-Letter.pdf
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is to ensure U.S. security from terrorism and other threats. By placing agencies authorized with 
migration and refugee policy inside Homeland Security, the U.S. ensures that refugees will be 
viewed through the lens of “security objectives” rather than “humanitarian objectives” of U.S. 
foreign policy. This leads to a situation in which, as Frontline suggests, asylum detention officers 
are scrambling to meet quotas for immigrants and refugees detained and deported, rather than 
seeing care and concern for refugees as the agency’s primary function. 
  
Conclusion 

A few European countries face the largest influx of migrants since the aftermath of World War 
II. Contrary to public perception, proximity does explain refugee acceptance much less refugee 
resettlement. In the case of the U.S., refugees have come from points of origin both near (Haiti) 
and far (Vietnam). U.S. authorities have a wider margin of discretion, but at the same origin and 
number of accepted refugees are much more coupled with political contention than in 
Germany. There is a huge variation over time which groups are seen as respectable and 
legitimate refugees. The outright rejection of civilians requiring humanitarian assistance is 
much less possible in Germany provided they reach German soil. 

In the case of the Syrian refugees, limits on inflows are related to specific negative associations 
with their religion and their point of origin. In the wake of 9/11/2001, anxiety about people 
arriving in the U.S. from predominantly Islamic countries has heightened to such an extent that 
we are rejecting Syrian refugees. Germany, in contrast, decided in September 2015 to keep its 
borders open. This decision had many ramifications but followed from the established logic of 
incrementalism and embeddedness. 

PLEASE ADD (a) summarize our findings in light of our model and also bring the readers up to 
date with policy/politics as of September 2016, using that to segue into questions about the 
future of our analysis. 
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